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Charminster 

 Village Hall 

Now fully open once more. 

For children’s parties and other private bookings  

contact Sarah Bird on 01305 266478 

Or sarah306bird@aol.co.uk 

 HERRISON HALL 
CHARLTON DOWN VILLAGE HALL 

CHARITY  NO; 1079442 

Your Community Centre for 

Anniversaries, Celebrations, Classes, Club Meetings, Concerts, Conferences, 
Dancing, Exercise, Parties, Receptions, Seminars, Tuition, Weddings, WI, etc 

 

Email:  bookings@charltondownvillagehall.info 

www.charltondownvillagehall.info  
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Romance could be in the air in this 

month of hearts and flowers, but for 

others it’s a time to keep hunkering 

down while hoping for better things 

to come. And it looks like there 

might be some hope of normality on 

the horizon, but let’s wait and see. 

In this edition, we have an update on 

the Charminster allotments. The long 

term site next to the cemetery will 

disappear as part of the third phase of 

Charminster Farm estate, and Wyatts, 

the developer, has pledged to provide 

a new allotment area closer to Wan-

chard Lane.  To see what’s happening 

there, turn to pages 5 and 6. 

On hold 

Activities in the villages have been  

more or less on hold as a combination 

of post Christmas/New Year closures 

and Covid shut-downs have taken 

their toll, but we hope you’ll still en-

joy another of our bumper monthly 

quizzes to help get through a long 

winter evening, and some other piec-

es of seasonal information. The Pilot 

never sleeps! 

Good news for  Charlton Down—work 

is set to begin on repairing Herrison 

Hall’s roof so it should soon be back 

in business as a major community 

hub.    

Contributions 

As ever, we must thank all our adver-

tisers, contributors and of course, our  

network of delivery volunteers for 

their help in getting The Pilot through 

your letterboxes.  Our next deadline 

for copy—and suggestions and ide-

as— is Friday February 4 for the 

March edition.  Contributions should 

be sent to editor@charpilot.com. 

So, happy Valentine’s Day and Shrove 

Tuesday! 

Marilyn Kay (Editor) 
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New site for 

allotments 
Charminster’s allotment holders 

have upped sticks and moved to a 

temporary site off Wanchard Lane. 

Their former site off Weir View is 

being cleared for the next phase of 

the Charminster Farm development. 

It’s two years since the gardeners 

learned that they would have to 

move to make way for new housing. 

But despite some initial misgivings, 

the chairman of the new allotments 

association says the  developers Wy-

atts have tried to make the move as 

easy as possible.  

Temporary 

The new site, though, is only tempo-

rary, and the plots will be moved 

again in another year or so to a site 

by the electricity sub-station further 

along Wanchard Lane. 

Don Rousell has been elected chair-

man of the newly-formed  Charmin-

ster Farm Allotments Association.  He 

explained that the original allotments 

were on land that was privately 

owned. Under an agreement with 

Wyatts, Charminster Parish Council 

will now take responsibility for the 

new allotments and charge an annual 

rent. 

Sixteen of the existing allotment hold-

ers are moving to Wanchard Lane.  

Wyatts are providing temporary stor-

age for their tools and other equip-

ment, but when they eventually move 

to the final site, each allotment will 

be furnished with a new shed.  

End of year 

Tim Hoskinson, who is Head of Plan-

ning with Wyatt Homes, told The Pi-

lot: “A temporary allotment area has 

been provided and a new permanent 

allotment facility located further to 

the west will be constructed later this 

year with a view to completing and 

handing over the new allotments by 

the end of the year.  This will provide 

much improved facilities with sheds, 

The old allotments 
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water supply, parking, etc as shown 

on the attached plan. We have 

worked with the allotment holders to 

agree these arrangements and the 

specification for the new allotments. “ 

But it’s not just a question of moving 

the contents of their tool sheds – 

many of the gardeners will be moving 

their plants too. And Don Roussel 

warns that it won’t be easy.  The soil 

on the new site is heavy and still full 

of large root clumps.  Planting  this 

year’s fruit and vegetables is likely to 

be harder work than in a typical year.  

Fingers crosses for a successful har-

vest! 
  The final allotment site plan 
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Part of the planned building land 

Water sports in Portland 

Coffee, chat … and chaos! 
 

“Happy mayhem” has  returned to the Community Hall in Charminster. 

That’s how St Mary’s curate Leila Mather describes the atmosphere at the 

Thursday morning drop-in sessions for parents and carers. 

The coffee mornings, which began last Autumn, returned at the start of the 

new school term in January. They offer parents the chance to get together for 

a chat  after dropping off their children at the school gate.  Toddlers are wel-

come too, and according to Reverend Leila they’re the cause of most of the 

mayhem!  

The School Run Café, as it’s called, is open every Thursday morning from 8.40 

to 9.40 and has been supported by the Parish Council, Waitrose, and Tesco. 

Parents and carers with children at the First School and Pre-school are all 

welcome. 

For more information please contact Reverend Leila on 01305 263761. 
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Chef Karen 

A sign of Spring 

National        

concerns and 

Charminster 

challenges 
National WI resolutions for 2022, 

including concern about the treat-

ment of non violent women prison-

ers and the problem of those disen-

franchised by lack of digital equip-

ment and education, were discussed 

by Charminster WI at their January 

zoom meeting.  

But the main topic of the meeting was 

the “Charminster challenge”. Our 

most recent challenge arose from  our 

autumn visit to the reopened Dor-

chester Museum. The challenge was 

to do something inspired by any as-

pect of the new displays and refur-

bishment.  

Several people were inspired by the 

top floor display about the Chaldon 

Herring group of writers and artistic 

creators. Dinosaurs also featured in a 

‘Cuddle Quilt’ and the Jurassic herit-

age was celebrated in different stud-

ies of rocks and small collectables in  

 

 

 

 

the form of photography and ma-

chine embroidery. Other members 

were inspired by mosaics. Even the 

little alcove for reading in the oriel 

window of the library featured in a 

small painting.   

Church inspiration 

The challenge continues with 

Charminster itself as the topic for 

2022. The first three-month project 

centres on anything inspired by the 

church or churchyard.  There was a 

launch at  the Tuesday coffee morn-

ing at St Mary’s, but the church is 

always open to spark imagination. 

Our next meetings will be arranged at 

short notice as we want to see how 

things are before deciding whether to 

meet or zoom but it will be on Tues-

day 8 February  

New members will always find a wel-

come. It is a great way to get to know 

others in Charminster. Contact Judy 

on 263783 or Doreen on 267498. of 

you are interested.  

Juliet Austin 
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 The Upvc Repair Company 

Broken or misted sealed units replaced into Upvc 

Upvc door and window repairs 

Hinges, handles, locks, barrels and rubber gasket 

replaced 

Upvc windows and doors refurbished 

Mobile: 07415 579988 Tel: 01935 83430 or 01305 559975 

Email: info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

No call out charge 

mailto:info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk
http://www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk
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Mandy, the latest addition to Steve’s 

flock Riverside path, Stinsford 

The country-

side can be 

shocking 
Dorset is a charming , rural county, 

and here at The Pilot we often re-

mind our readers of the Countryside 

Code encouraging everyone to enjoy 

the environment  but to keep it safe. 

Members of the public are urged to 

close gates, not stray from marked 

footpaths and bridleways, and to 

definitely keep their dogs under con-

trol, especially around livestock.  

 And there’s no arguing with that.  

Serious shock 

But like most things in life, it’s a two-

way street, and landowners also have 

a responsibility to ensure safety while 

protecting their  fields and livestock. 

Most do, which is why, when walking 

our dog along a public road, we didn’t 

take much notice of a single strand of 

wire about 50 cm from the edge of 

the concrete path and about 50 cm 

off the ground.  But when the dog 

caught his nose on it while having a 

sniff at some grass, there was a bang 

and the poor chap leapt in the air 

squealing and howling as he got a 

serious shock.  He was shaking and 

traumatised for some time. 

There was no livestock in any of the 

surrounding fields at the time, and 

most importantly, there were no 

markers anywhere indicating the wire 

was live. 

An offence 

According to Dorset Council, “ Electric 

fences alongside a right of way 

should be adequately signed and give 

plenty of width to ensure there is no 

danger of users coming into contact 

with the electric fence. “  It is an 

offence to put an electric fence 

across a public right of way too. 

So please keep your eyes peeled for 

unassuming, unmarked wires—they 

could give your dog, or worse still 

your child, a very nasty shock.  And 

perhaps landowners might switch 

them off when there’s no cattle or 

sheep in the fields, but at the very 

least, mark them.  Marilyn Kay 
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Meadows 
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Rev’d Leila 

Raising the roof at Herrison Hall 

Work is soon to be completed on the gables and roof at the front of Her-

rison Hall, after there was severe damage during a storm about a year ago. 

Since then, the hall  has been out of action,  But now, with surveys and ten-

dering processes complete, the builders are in  and hoping to finish by the 

middle of the month. 

Ben Lucas, who chairs the trustees of Herrison Hall, said there had been con-

siderable refurbishment work done in the hall, and once the new works are 

completed, the place should be open for business as soon as possible. 

“There have been quite a few changes on the board of trustees and we are 

looking at ways to organise the day to day admin at the moment.” he said. 

Work on the roof has cost around £35,000.  The main problem was a gable to 

the right of the entrance which collapsed in the storm, and then brought 

down part of the roof as it fell.  It was found to lack the right sort of underpin-

ning, so all the gables are now being fixed along with the damaged section of 

the roof. 

Former parish councillor and community Baptist minister Ben said he was 

looking forward to seeing the Hall becoming once more a major hub of the 

Charlton Down community.  “It is a great asset to our village,” he said. 

 

Right, Herrison Hall, show-

ing the newer extensions 

at the front.  The older 

part of the building was 

not damaged and is “as 

solid as a rock” said Ben. 
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River Cerne 
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Picture D 

Picture C 

Scouts’ success 

with post and 

photos 
More than £280 was raised by the 

Charminster Scouts’ Christmas Post, 

despite a reduction in the service 

because of Covid. 

They also showed some special tal-

ents when they held an exhibition of 

their photographs in the village 

church as part of their Photography 

Badge. 

Now,  after the excitement of Christ-

mas activities, the Beavers and Cubs 

are settling into the spring term and 

looking forward to lighter evenings 

and outdoor fun.  A bit different from 

when they celebrated the last even-

ing of the term sitting in the dark 

around a lantern eating snacks, telling 

stories and singing! And a special well 

done to Jake, who entered a local 

competition with his  Christmas craft-

work. 

The Scouts spent the Autumn term 

preparing for their Photography 

Badge and the exhibition. They had 

worked very hard and produced some 

excellent pictures. They received 

some lovely comments  praising their 

variety, interest and imagination.  

Well Done Scouts. 

And there are special thanks to  all 

the people who used and supported 

the Scout Post in its reduced form this 

year, particularly John and Gill Town-

son in the sorting office and to all the 

people who delivered the post.  

Ruth Young   Group Scout Leader. 

 

Above and below, samples of 

the Scouts’ photography 
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Want to feel 
good?  Go for a 
walk! 
Still struggling to shed those extra 

pounds acquired over Christmas?  

Well Dorset Council wants us all to 

take up walking,  and  is even coordi-

nating “health walks” for those of us 

who may need a little support or 

encouragement. 

Walking, it says, is the perfect activity 

to improve your health and wellbeing. 

You can start slowly and build your 

fitness gently, at a pace that is com-

fortable for you. If you are looking to 

get more active and would like to 

walk in the company of others, then a 

health walk could be for you! 

20 miles of footpaths 

The council’s website 

(www.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk/dorset-

health-walks) lists the dates and times 

of group walks across the county. In 

Dorchester the walks take place every 

Monday and Tuesday and are organ-

ised by the Dorchester Strollers.  

Walkers are accompanied by trained 

leaders and there’s always a back-

marker to look after any stragglers. 

But if organised walking in a group is 

not your thing, then there are plenty 

of options here in our villages. Ac-

cording to Charminster Parish Council 

we have at least 20 miles of footpaths 

and bridleways. 

The County Council has a free online 

mapping tool called Dorset Explorer 

which shows all the local rights of 

way, and the Ordnance Survey app 

allows you to plan and store your 

routes on your phone. 

Get the bug 

The Cerne Valley Way starts here in 

Charminster and wends its way north 

up the river valley. Don’t be put off by 

the fact that this circular walk is 26 

miles long. Try breaking it up into 

manageable chunks and do a section 

each weekend. There’s a shorter ver-

sion, the Cerne Valley Walk, which 

also passes through Charminster and 

is only 11 miles long. 

And if you really get the bug, take a 

look at the Ramblers website: 

(www.ramblers.org.uk/) There are 

hundreds of walks listed across the 

UK.  But they also give details of local 

rambles where once again you get the 

services of an experienced guide. 

Happy walking!        Nigel Kay 
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It’s time for the February Quiz! 
Love is in the air.  These romance-themed questions should get 

you in the mood for Valentine’s Day on February 14. 

1.   Complete the name of this traditional pub between Wimborne and Bland-

ford: The True Lovers …. 

2.   In which series of crime thrillers did Motown singer Darlene Love play a 

detective’s wife? 

3.   Who was the author of Love in a Cold Climate? 

4.   What was the name of 

The Beatles’ first single re-

leased in 1962? 

5.   Who is the film director 

whose credits include Love 

Actually? 

6.   Which early Hollywood 

star was nicknamed The Sheikh and 

Latin Lover? 

7.  She’s a Loose Women panellist who 

partnered Graziano Di Prima in 2021 

series of Strictly Come Dancing 

8.   Which Dorset resort boasts a Love 

Lane?   

9.   The perennial garden plant Nigella 

damascene is also known as…..? 

10.  In which US City did the Saint Val-

entine's Day Massacre take place in 

1929?                                                              Nigella damascene 
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11.  Ice dancers Torvill and Dean made 

history at the Winter Olympics on Febru-

ary 14th, 1984. What music did they 

dance to? 

12.  Who wrote the hymn Love Divine, All 

Loves Excelling? 

13.  Which Shakespeare play opens with 

the line “If music be the food of love, play 

on”? 

14.  From Dorset with Love is a popular 

local food producer. What do they make? 

15.  Lead singer with US rock band Hole 

who was once married to Kurt Cobain 

16.  “I’m not in love” was a huge hit for 

which British band? 

17.  Which James Bond novel features the villain Rosa Klebb? 

18.  What is the name of Mike Chap-

man’s sculpture in Dorchester town cen-

tre opposite the war memorial?  

19.  Where would you find your Love 

line? 

20. Je t’aime was a controversial hit 

record for which English actress? 

 

Answers on page  43 
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Year of the 

Tiger comes 

roaring in 
2022 may have started quietly as 

firework displays and grand street 

parties were cancelled by Covid, but 

for one nationality, the new year 

actually begins on February 1. 

It’s the start of the Chinese New Year 

and this time it’s the Year of the Tiger 

– not, it seems, the luckiest of all the 

years. 

People born in a year of the Tiger are 

predicted to be brave, competitive, 

unpredictable, and confident. But 

when it’s their zodiac birth sign year 

(benmingnian) it’s considered bad 

luck. 

“Pig related” 

Apparently, if you were born in a 

Tiger year (such as 1998, 1986, 

1974,1962, 1950, 1938 or 1926), then 

2022 could mean you face many chal-

lenges.  However, you career fortunes 

may not be too bad as long as you 

keep working hard.  Clearly the fore-

casters have HM The Queen (born 

1926) in mind! 

So how do you hold on to your luck?  

Wear “pig-related elements” (no, me 

neither unless they’re thinking of La-

dy Gaga’s meat dress!), get married, 

make a baby, oh, and wear red under-

wear to help ward off misfortune! 

And if you want to wish anyone “New 

Year Goodness”, it’s xin nian hao in 

Mandarin, and san nin hou in Canton-

ese. 

Happy Chinese New Year! 

Marilyn Kay 
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Stinsford news 

...from Michael Clarke 

Here we are in February, the month 

of St Valentine and darkness appear-

ing one hour later than that at the 

winter solstice.   

We’re still looking back to the many 

Christmas events with great pleasure, 

even though we had a slight emer-

gency when the cooker gave up three 

days before Christmas Eve! 

Going the Rounds 

‘Going the Rounds’ was a major suc-

cess. It is promoted by the Hardy So-

ciety and based upon the Christmas 

house to house journey depicted in 

‘Under the Greenwood Tree’. With a 

magnificent Quire of some 30 musi-

cians, singers and performers plus  

guests, everyone set off from the 

Visitor Centre at Thorncombe Woods 

and walked to the softly lit Cottage to 

sing 19C carols and hear poetry and 

excerpts from the novel. Then to the 

Old Manor and the Old School House, 

where young Fancy Day appeared at 

the window holding a lighted candle, 

and Farmer Shiner’s house, where 

the Farmer appeared. The party then 

moved on to the River Walk and for 

the first time for several years walked 

the ‘embowered path’ to arrive at St 

Michaels for further carols and read-

ings . Special thanks must go to the 

many organisations and people mak-

ing up the 2021 Mellstock Quire and 

Band brought together by Tim Lay-

cock with musical direction by Phil 

Humphries.  

Hardy wreath 

Early January saw us take Shirley 

Churchill’s wreath made of local flora 

material to Westminster Abbey to be 

placed on the Thomas Hardy Memori-

al Stone in Poets Corner. This, with 

prayers and selected poems, followed 

Evensong Service at the Abbey. 

Candlemas will be celebrated on Feb-

ruary 2, the presentation of the 

young Jesus in the temple to the aged 

Simeon and the lighting of candles. 

The shepherds had returned to their 

flocks, but the three Kings stayed 

until this day when they returned to 

their home countries. 

Shrove Tuesday (Pancake Day) on the 

9th and Ash Wednesday on the 10th. 

It marks the first day of lent and 40 

days of preparation for Easter.   The 

ASH being the burnt remains of the 

previous year’s palm crosses and 

placed as a cross on the forehead. 
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WENDY SOUTHAM  
LWCMD, ALWCMD  

Singing, Flute and Piano  teacher  
20+ years experience  

Help with aural and theory also available  

 

11 Cedar Road 07811 417820 

Charlton Down  01305 266283 wendysoutham@btinternet.com 

 

 

 With Karen Wyatt-Bain            dorchpaws@icloud.com 

From £11 per dog per hour 
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Trainer Karen Brown and Eddie 

the labradoodle. 

Samuel Diaz, aged eight, with his 

“best friend” Frankie the frug. 

Dave (left) and Mike with a       

defibrillator 

A special       

message from 

the Clergy 
“For everything there is a season, 

and a time for every matter under 

heaven:  a time to be born, and a 

time to die ... a time to seek, and a 

time to lose … a time to love … “   

As I write this at the beginning of the 

New Year, it feels to me that it could 

not be more appropriate. A New Year 

with resolutions, perhaps, but new 

beginnings and fresh starts definitely. 

It was a fresh start when I came to St. 

Mary’s, Charminster, as a curate in 

2012, having served the first half of 

my curacy in the Cerne Benefice. 

After completion of my curacy, I re-

mained licensed to the Benefice as an 

Associate Priest – a huge privilege. 

I became involved with St. Mary’s 

School. What a joy! A wonderful 

‘bundle’ of children aged between 

four-and-a-half and almost ten, so 

diverse and yet each bringing their 

individuality to the school community 

as a whole. It is not too strong to say 

that I fell in love with them!  

So began my ministry with children 

and families.  

An unexpected fresh start came in 

Autumn 2017, when Charminster and 

Stinsford joined the Chalk Stream 

villages. I took up my current post, 

having day-to-day responsibility for 

the four Chalk Stream parishes. How-

ever, my links with Charminster have 

continued throughout.  

New beginning 

Here we are at the start of 2022, and 

a new beginning and another fresh 

start for me as I shall be retiring at 

the end of February.  

The quote at the heading of this 

letter begins:  

‘For everything there is a season.’ My 

season with you is coming to an end 

and it is time for me to seek what is 

still to come … to let go of what has 

been.  

I shall always remember the love 

which met me when I arrived those 

years ago, and as I bid you all ‘Adieu’, 

want you to know that you will al-

ways have a special place in my heart. 

Wishing you every Blessing 

Revd. Pene  

(Also, see page 33) 
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A male Kestrel taking a break in the sun 

FEBRUARY 2022 AT ST MARY’S, CHARMINSTER  

Sunday 6th February  -  4th Sunday before Lent 

   8.00 am  Holy Communion (BCP) 

   9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 

Tuesday 8th February      

   9.00 am  -  12 noon  -  T@SM      

Sunday 13th February   -  3rd Sunday before Lent 

   8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP)  

   9.30 am BREAKFAST CHURCH  

Tuesday 15th February      

   9.00 am – 12 noon  -  T@SM 

Wednesday 16th February    

   11.30 am  -  Communion Service in  St Mary’s  

Sunday 20th February  -  2nd Sunday before Lent 

   8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP) 

   9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 

   6.00 pm Evensong 

Tuesday 22nd February       

   9.00 am – 12 noon  -  T@SM 

Sunday 27th February  -  The Sunday next before Lent 

   8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP)  

 9.30 am All Age Holy Communion (CW) 

 Revd. Pene’s Leaving Service.  

 4.00 pm MESSY CHURCH  
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FEBRUARY 2022 AT ST MICHAEL’S, STINSFORD 

      

 

  Sunday 6th February  -  4th Sunday before Lent 

  10.00 am  Holy Communion (CW) 

 

Sunday 13th February  -  3rd Sunday before Lent 

11.15 am BCP Mattins 

 

Sunday 20th February  -  2nd Sunday before Lent 

  10.00 am Holy Communion (CW) 

  

  Sunday 227th February  -  The Sunday next before Lent 

 4.00 pm Evensong 
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A brown Long-Eared bat roosting in 

the barn at Kingcombe 

  

Common dogwood in flower 

Big thanks from 

Charminster 

Guides and 

Brownies 
Wishing you all a happy new year 

from all the Guiding team. 

Both Brownies and Guides had an 

amazing end of term, making Christ-

mas crafts and going to the movies to 

watch Encanto.  

While we have not yet had a planning 

meeting, we have bought some new 

glass pens and craft materials for re-

placing older dried up stocks and have 

bought some program packs (skills 

builders) in the sale - so more value 

for our money!  

Generous donations 

Thank you to the both Charminster 

and Stratton parish councils for their 

very generous donations to make this 

possible. We do need to use our do-

nations to help towards our unit cen-

sus (now set at £40.50 per girl and 

adult) but I feel it is good for the girls 

to see the things we have bought with 

our donations and to help us write big 

thank you notes. This is something 

that we plan to do when we meet up 

in unit time. It will be a bit tough as all 

bills are coming in now but we will get 

by and we are still running thanks to 

all the support from the hall and par-

ish council donations.  

We are extremely excited to be going 

back to the hall as from January 13 

and getting the badges we earned last 

term.  

Looking for leaders 

We’re still looking for someone to 

help with Brownies! It would be great 

to have someone trained or willing to 

train as we need leaders. If you, or 

you know of anyone who might be 

interested, we would love to hear 

from you. It really is fun and reward-

ing.  

We do still have spaces but are filling 

fast! If anyone would like to get in-

volved in Guiding or enrol their child, 

please go through our Girlguiding 

website (but you can contact me first 

if you wish) www.girlguiding.org.uk  

 Alli, and the Charminster Guiding 

team  

07483429596 email: charminstergirl-

guiding21@aol.com 
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Just before Christmas we took our 

latest offering of 8 shawls, 13 blan-

kets and 10 twiddlemuffs to DCH for 

use on the elderly and stroke wards. 

DCH asked if our blankets could be 

given to stroke patients as Christmas 

presents – we thought this was a 

lovely idea. If anyone would like to 

knit squares or shawls or donate 

wool, we would be delighted to hear 

from you – our contact details are 

below.  

Our January 

meeting speaker 

was our own sec-

retary, Jeane 

Holmes, who 

showed slides and 

told us about her 

interesting holiday 

in Jordan which 

was before the 

first lockdown. 

This was originally 

planned for 2019. 

Once a month our Café Catch-up 

is a relaxing coffee and chat drop 

in – in the Relax café near Wait-

rose at 11am. Next meeting 19th 

January. 

We meet in St George’s church 

hall - the first Wednesday afternoon 

of each month from 2.30 – 4pm In 

January, Jeane Holmes will be talking 

about her holiday in Jordan and 

showing slides. Everyone aged 18 and 

over is welcome to come along and 

join in.  

Judy Thompson 

Chairperson. 01305 263783. E-

mail:jct231@outlook.com 

 

 

Blankets for the bedridden! 
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Bockhampton Bridge 
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Dom’s newly built press 

Community café planned for 

Charlton Down 
 

Herrison Hall trustees are planning to open a “community café” in the newly 

refurbished hall in the centre of Charlton Down. 

A recent survey that had more than 100 responses, showed that 90% wanted 

a daytime café/coffee shop to use on weekday mornings. 

But the café could be much more than that, says trustee chair Ben Lucas. 

“It could be used as a ‘dementia café’ to help residents of our local home, and 

other groups could hold their afternoon or evening meetings in there with 

easy access to tea and cakes,” he said. 

Ben added:  “I have now got 34 email addresses of people who would like to 

be involved in the community café.  It is definitely a goer … and we’ve got 

plenty of great cake-makers in this village! 

“We’ve got the space, so it will be nice to use it in a slightly different way.” 

Herrison Hall  is due to reopen shortly after essential building work has been 

completed on the storm-damaged roof. 
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St Mary’s, Charminster 
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Rev. Pene retires after a decade 

of love 
Reverend Pene Kennedy will be retiring at the end of February. Pene will be 

sorely missed by all of us in the Benefice.  

Her ministry Since 2010 when she joined the then benefice of Charminster 

and Stinsford has been a truly dedicated and pastoral presence, serving our 

church team and wider communities. She writes in her letter  (a copy of 

which is on the church Information boards ) that on first arriving in the Bene-

fice she experienced a welcome of love, and of her great joy in being called to 

love and serve us. However,  it is we who have benefited most from her min-

istry, characterised by that same genuine love and joyful service.  

Wish her well 

Pene's last working day will be Sunday February 27.    We will have a joint 

Benefice service on that day to celebrate her ten years of faithful service to 

the Benefice and to say goodbye. Pene has decided that she would like this 

service to be at the 9.30 am, St Mary’s, Charminster. We will have a buffet 

and drinks afterwards. Every-

one is very welcome to 

attend, to join with us to cele-

brate Pene’s time with us and 

to wish her well as she enters 

a new phase in her life.  

 She will also be at Messy 

church at 4pm that afternoon 

- so we can give her a ‘messy’ 

farewell there too! 

 

Reverend Mark Phillips 

Reverend Pene Kennedy 
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Andrew Darby 

Building Services Ltd 

All types of building work undertaken: 

Extensions, structural alterations, kitchen, bathrooms 

01305 757162         07974 260938 

Email:  adbsltd@gmail.com 

 

BURTON LANDSCAPES LTD 

An established professional team of landscapers undertaking all aspects of 
landscaping and maintenance including fencing, pergolas, artificial and wood-
en decking, artificial grass, turfing, walling, paving, steps, groundworks, drain-

age and site clearance. 

Contact  Mike on 07717 685951 / 01305 854603 

burtonlandscape@hotmail.com www.burtonlandscapes.co.uk 
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Selling a car, but can’t face the … 

 … hassle? 

Halcyon Motors Ltd is a friendly, family-run business 
based in Milborne St Andrew. 

If you  have a car, motorbike, van or camper to sell, we will happily come to you and 
pay cash.  Or, if you are trading in elsewhere, phone us first—we can usually offer 
more. 

Buying?  Visit www.halcyonmotors.co.uk to see ‘warts and all’ descriptions and pho-
tos of our current stock.  All vehicles are warranted and part exchanges welcome. 

Don MacLeod 01258 839209 or 07782 189555 (Mon to Sun 8am-8pm) 

 

 

KEVIN’S GARDEN LABOUR SERVICES 
FOR ALL YOUR GARDENING NEEDS 

 
Grass cutting 
(Ride on mower available) 

Hedge Trimming 
Tree Lopping 

And many extras—just ask 
GARDEN CLEARANCE 

Also mini-digger and operator 
available at affordable rates 

Call KEVIN on 01305 261916 or 07854 090861 
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Church Contacts 

THE PARISHES OF CHARMINSTER AND STINSFORD 

Part of the Benefice of Charminster, Stinsford and the Chalk Stream Villages 

 

Rector    The Reverend Mark Phillips  262477 

House for Duty Priest The Reverend Pene Kennedy 251422 

(The Chalk Stream) 

Curate, Charminster,            The Reverend Leila Mather  263761 

Stinsford & Chalk Stream Villages 

Hon. Associate Minister The Reverend Dr Hugh Willis  262940 

Associate Minister  The Reverend Dr Rob Van der Hart  852130 

ST MARY THE VIRGIN, CHARMINSTER 

Churchwarden  Andrew Morgan   259664 

PCC Secretary  Jean Garrard    259083 

PCC Treasurer  Andrew Jones   264316 

ST MICHAEL’S, STINSFORD 

Churchwardens  Shirley Churchill   260159 

    Sally Warburton   07587177735 

PCC Treasurer  Michael A Clarke   267611 

FOR BAPTISMS AND MARRIAGES 

Contact the Administrator for the Parish of St Mary’s Charminster and St 
Michael’s Stinsford,  Jean Garrard stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com 
 

mailto:stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com
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G.J.S. PLUMBING & HEATING LTD 
Gas Safe Registered for Professional reliable Service 

Call 01305 267765 

Or (Between 10am & 4pm) Mobile: 07951 880654 

Alterations and repairs to ladies’ and gents’ clothing 

and furnishings plus basic curtain-making.  All 

sewing professionally done at very reasonable cost. 

Will collect and deliver if required. No task too 

small.  

Hilary Charlesworth (Minterne Magna) 01300 

341845 
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Fun in the floods for some! 

 

High levels but a free 

flowing River Cerne 

  

 

 

DB CARPENTRY 

Contact Dane on 07734 437037 

DB Carpentry to meet all your carpentry needs 

Doors, frames, locks fitted, wardrobes, flooring, fencing 

With over 20 years experience , qualifications &         
insurances 

Free Quotations 

 David Whalley 

 DWROOFING Ltd 
A family business with over 40 years experience in all types of roofing.  
Roofing specialists for Dorchester, Weymouth and surrounding areas. 

 We specialise in: 

 Traditional Roofing  Lead work 

 Flat roof systems  All roofing repairs 

01305 570427 or 07799 640989                    
Email: dwroofingltd@gmail.com 

FREE, no obligation, estimates 

 CALL US 

TODAY 
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SOUTH COAST P&H SERVICES LTD 

• Bathroom installations 

• Central heating systems and power flushing 

• All plumbing work large or small 

Call John on 07964 171589 
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River Cerne, Charminster 

Morris men in action 

February Quiz answers 
1.   The pub is called The True Lovers Knot 

2.   She played Roger Murtaugh's wife in the Lethal Weapon film series. 

3.   Nancy Mitford 

4.   Love Me Do  

5.   Richard Curtis 

6.   Rudolph Valentino 

7.   Judi Love 

8.   It’s a narrow traffic-free lane off 

High West Street in Weymouth. 

9.   Love-in-a-mist 

10.  Chicago 

11.  Their performance to Ravel’s 

Boléro won world-wide acclaim and a Gold medal. 

12.  Charles Wesley 

13.  Twelfth Night 

14.  Chutneys, jams and preserves 

15.  Courtney Love 

16.  10cc       

17.  From Russia with Love 

18.  All you need is love.            

19.  On the palm of your hand. 

20.  Jane Birkin 
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ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 

which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 

Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-

fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 

they are in place for the New Year. 

For 2022 we have decid-

ed to simplify our charg-

es. The price will be the 

same for both black and 

white, or colour copy, 

and these will be as fol-

lows for 12 insertions:  

To advertise in 2022 

please email advertising@charpilot.com” 

Whole page £500 

Three-quarter page £375 

Two-thirds page £334 

Half page £250 

One-third page £167 

Quarter page £125 
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Little Helpers Dorchester 

Many Hands Make Light Work 

We are a local Company solely working to offer support for your practical and emo-

tional needs.  Providing help for older or disabled people living alone or couples and 

find every day chores difficult to cope with.  We can assist you in maintaining an inde-

pendent life in your own home.  We offer a range of services from: Light Cleaning, 

Laundry, Gardening, Shopping, Cooking, Trips out and about and lots more.    We are 

DBS (Police Checked) & Fully Insured.  

 For more information please contact - Pauline Waterman ) 07720 196 082  or  

 Antonia Minterne ) 07925 988 592    * littlehelpersdorchester@gmail.com 
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Minterne Gardens 

Minterne Gardens open daily from 10am to 6pm. 

Minterne Magna, Dorset DT2 7AU 

enquiries@minterne.co.uk 

Adults £6  Season Tickets available: Family £30 Single £20 
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Dorchester Framing 
Picture Framing Service.  

Excellent advice and a wide selection of frames and mounts.  Open 

most days but best to call or email first before making a special trip. 

 

The Old School House  Tincleton DT2 8QR 

01305 848909                                               joan@dorchesterframing.com 

 WOODS FUNERAL SERVICES 
Providing a caring service since 1878 

Pauline Guy  Dip FD MBIFD 

Funeral Director, Dorchester 

Allan Quartermaine  Dip FD LMBIFD 

Funeral Director, Weymouth 

11a Icen Way, Dorchester  DT1 1EW                          01305 250425 

enquiries@woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 

www.woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 
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Villages’ Directory 
DORSET COUNCILLOR 

Cllr David Taylor  07905 352710 cllrdavid.taylor@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

LOCAL NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICE TEAM 

 

CHARMINSTER CONTACTS 

Parish Council 

 

 

Flood Wardens 

 

 

 

St Mary’s First 

School 

Pre-School 

Village Hall 

Women’s Institute 

Bell ringers 

Chairman: Mark Simons   260055 

Vice chair: Carol Matthews   751535 

Parish Clerk: Sarah Davies   07947 622326  

 

Keith Beeson     264032 

Bob Brinton     260511 

Tim Yarker     265942 

 

Headteacher: Suzanne Garner  263880 

Caretaker: Belinda Bessant   266598 

Vanessa Thomas    251512  

Bookings:  Sarah Bird   266478 

Judy Thompson    263783 

Captain: Chris White    07783555199 
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CHARLTON DOWN CONTACTS 

Village Hall 

 

CD Women’s Institute 

Jellytots 

Flood Warden 

 

Sarah Davies    

enquiries@charltondownvillagehall.info 

Brenda Down     251499 

Emma     07791 204323 

Carol Matthews    751535 

 

Stinsford Parish 

Council 

Parish Clerk: Kirsty Rigler   268818 

stinsfordclerk@googlemail.com 

Alison Barlow     07918 745017 

Lisa Upwards     

 Charminsterbrownies@gmail.com 

 

Ruth Young     268208 

 

Val Scriven     265177 

Louise Christopher    264312 

 

Dudley Kemp     757151 

Girl Guides 

Brownies 

 

Scouts, Cubs, Bea-

vers 

Scottish Country 

Dancing 

Charminster Stores 

& Post Office  

Art Group 

STINSFORD CONTACTS 
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South Ward (Charminster village) 

Keith Beeson   264032 

Peter Dangerfield  260543 

Richard East   264724 

Alan Rolls   267863 

Mark Simons (Chairman)  260055 

Tim Yarker   265942 

Vacancy 

    

Charminster & Charlton Down 
     

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

      

Litter 

The annual litter pick has been 

scaled down in the last couple of 

years because of Covid re-

strictions.  The Parish Council 

will be discussing how to make 

the litter pick more effective 

when they meet on February 1. 

There was not a meeting of the Parish Council in January, but 

the next  one will be held at the Charminster Community Hall on 

Tuesday February 1 at 7.00pm.  Members of the public are    

welcome to attend. 

The Parish Council gave an early Christmas present to local organisations for 

children and young people when they held their last meeting of the year in 

December.  Grants were made to St  Mary’s First School (£500), First 

Charminster Scout Group—including  Cubs and Beavers—(£300),  and £200 

each to Charminster Guides and Charminster Brownies. 

South Ward (Charminster village)  North Ward (Charlton Down & Forston 

Keith Beeston  264032   Carol Matthews (vice-chair)  751535 

Peter Dangerfield 260543   Geri Brown  07789 756610 

Richard East  264724   Susan Fraser 

Alan Rolls  267863   Julie Jackson 

Mark Simons (Chair)  260055   Richard Wareham 07710 938959 

Tim Yarker  265942   Ollie Greenaway 

Louisa Swabey-Payne 

Contact: Parish Clerk Sarah Davies, 25 Strodes Lane, Charlton Down 
DT2 9UB 

07947 622326 clerk@charminster.info 

www.charminster.info 


